

A strategy of attrition through enforcement: the unmaking of irregular migration in Malaysia

Low, Choo Chin

Veröffentlichungsversion / Published Version

Zeitschriftenartikel / journal article

Zur Verfügung gestellt in Kooperation mit / provided in cooperation with:

GIGA German Institute of Global and Area Studies

Empfohlene Zitierung / Suggested Citation:

Low, C. . C. (2017). A strategy of attrition through enforcement: the unmaking of irregular migration in Malaysia. *Journal of Current Southeast Asian Affairs*, 36(2), 101-136. <https://nbn-resolving.org/urn:nbn:de:gbv:18-4-10636>

Nutzungsbedingungen:

Dieser Text wird unter einer CC BY-ND Lizenz (Namensnennung-Keine Bearbeitung) zur Verfügung gestellt. Nähere Auskünfte zu den CC-Lizenzen finden Sie hier: <https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nd/3.0/deed.de>

Terms of use:

This document is made available under a CC BY-ND Licence (Attribution-NoDerivatives). For more Information see: <https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nd/3.0>



Journal of Current Southeast Asian Affairs

Low, Choo Chin (2017), A Strategy of Attrition through Enforcement: The Unmaking of Irregular Migration in Malaysia, in: *Journal of Current Southeast Asian Affairs*, 36, 2, 101–136.

URN: <http://nbn-resolving.org/urn:nbn:de:gbv:18-4-10636>

ISSN: 1868-4882 (online), ISSN: 1868-1034 (print)

The online version of this article can be found at:
<www.CurrentSoutheastAsianAffairs.org>

Published by

GIGA German Institute of Global and Area Studies, Institute of Asian Studies and Hamburg University Press.

The *Journal of Current Southeast Asian Affairs* is an Open Access publication. It may be read, copied and distributed free of charge according to the conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution-No Derivative Works 3.0 License.

To subscribe to the print edition: <ias@giga-hamburg.de>

For an e-mail alert please register at: <www.CurrentSoutheastAsianAffairs.org>

The *Journal of Current Southeast Asian Affairs* is part of the GIGA Journal Family, which also includes *Africa Spectrum*, *Journal of Current Chinese Affairs* and *Journal of Politics in Latin America*: <www.giga-journal-family.org>.



A Strategy of Attrition through Enforcement: The Unmaking of Irregular Migration in Malaysia

Low Choo Chin

Abstract: This article reviews Malaysia’s attempt to achieve zero migration irregularity by focusing on workplace enforcement, and examines how Malaysia’s migration control has become a struggle between the state and employers. Applying the framework of “enforcement through attrition,” this research examines three newly introduced principles governing workplace enforcement: employer sanctions, the Strict Liability Principle, and the Employers’ Mandatory Commitment. The shift to employers in Malaysia’s attrition landscape aims to control illegal employment, thereby frustrating the friendly environment to affect migrants’ behaviour. The Malaysian experience suggests that increasing legal consequences for employers hiring undocumented workers runs parallel with making them accountable for the welfare of their foreign workers, thus ensuring better protection of migrant rights. Drawing upon data from semi-structured interviews, government documents, regulations and online news media, this paper empirically analyses the new policy’s effects and implications. The findings suggest this deterrence model has a positive effect on the existing documented migrants, demonstrating an increase in both legal employment and in wages for the existing legal migrant workforce.

■ Manuscript received 21 August 2017; accepted 9 October 2017

Keywords: Malaysia, employer sanctions, enforcement through attrition, self-deportation, migration control policy

LOW Choo Chin is a lecturer at the History Section, School of Distance Education, Universiti Sains Malaysia, Penang, Malaysia. Her current research focuses on citizenship, migration and diaspora studies.
E-mail: <lowc@usm.my>

Introduction

This paper¹ demonstrates how Malaysia transformed migration control from being migrant-oriented to employer-oriented. Eliminating irregular migration in Malaysia is construed primarily as a struggle between the government and immigrants. The one-sided enforcement measures that criminalise migrants ignore the role of cross-national networks, employers, the public, recruitment agents, market actors and the government in sustaining irregular migration. A growing body of literature has shown the ineptitude of the existing deterrence system and the consequences that unenforced legal standards have on other stakeholders (Garcés-Mascareñas 2012; Jones 2000; Kassim and Mat Zin 2011; Nah 2012). Like other receiving countries, Malaysia is witnessing a policy turn toward “pragmatism.” Internal control is increasingly viewed as a pragmatic approach, with enforcement focusing on non-migrant actors (Bloch and Chimienti 2011: 1275). The harbouring of irregular migration and the positive environment that breeds irregular migrants has called into question the efficacy of stringent border enforcement, deportation, and amnesty, which are ineffective in terms of preventing migrants from flooding the labour market. The literature on managing unauthorised migration has sought to move beyond conventional policy instruments to a more realistic strategy called “attrition through enforcement” (Kobach 2008; Krikorian 2005; Vaughan 2006).

Krikorian first coined the term “attrition through enforcement” in his 2005 seminal writing entitled “Downsizing Illegal Immigration: A Strategy of Attrition Through Enforcement,” which was developed within the U.S. political context. Attrition through enforcement works in two ways: firstly, by reducing the number of irregular immigrants through encouraging them to self-deport; and secondly, by deterring the entry of future immigrants through increased enforcement (Krikorian 2005: 1). Illegal employment of unauthorised aliens is an important enforcement area. Eliminating the demand for jobs, or the attraction of irregular migration, encourages irregular migrants to self-deport. Proponents of self-

1 Acknowledgement: The author is grateful to the editorial board of the journal and the anonymous reviewers for their invaluable insights and constructive critiques, without which this paper would not be in its present form. This research is funded by the Ministry of Education, Malaysia under the Fundamental Research Grant Scheme (FRGS 203/PJJAUH/6711446). Ethical clearance was granted by the Human Ethics Committee, Universiti Sains Malaysia (USM/JEPeM/15060222). The author also wishes to thank all the government officers who accepted requests for interviews.

deportation have argued that border control, forced removal, and mass legalisation are unlikely to stem the flow of migrants. They have questioned whether increased resources and enforcement activities could alter the behaviour of individuals who violate the law. Rather than arrest and removal, irregular immigrants could be encouraged to leave the country on their own. Border security has no effect on reducing the size of the existing illegal alien population and does not address the problem of those who have overstayed; it only shrinks the number of new entries. Internal control, particularly workplace enforcement, addresses the size of the existing illegal population (Kobach 2008; Krikorian 2005; Vaughan 2006).

An attrition strategy includes eliminating access to jobs, preventing irregulars from obtaining driver's licenses, integrating enforcement operations between federal immigration authorities with state enforcement bodies, reducing visa overstays, increasing the number of removals and discouraging the settlement of illegal aliens. These actions require the combination of a verification system and conventional enforcement, such as raids, detentions, deportation, seizing the assets of detained illegal aliens, and court convictions. Verifying the legal status of all foreign workers prevents irregular migrants from opening a bank account, applying for a loan or getting a business license, which makes it difficult for them to stay in the country without documentation (Bloch, Kumarappan, and McKay 2015: 133; Vaughan 2006: 3). Michele Waslin, an opponent of self-deportation, argued that such measures have negative consequences on national economies, local citizens and legal immigrants. Waslin has claimed that self-deportation makes life difficult not only for migrants but also for many residents and businesses; however, attrition through enforcement is projected as a better alternative to the strict enforcement of mass deportation (Waslin 2012: 8).

Criminal deterrence theory proposes that imposing sanctions can influence behaviour. The punishment's severity affects the probability of regulations being violated. Deterrence of illegal activity occurs when there is a perception that punishment will take place; the perception of "what has happened to others" may influence an individual's behaviour. Mark Stafford and Mark Warr stated that "While the use of sanctions should discourage illegal activity, the absence of punishment may promote violations" (cited in Rocha et al. 2014: 80). Applying deterrence theory in the immigration context means that migrant decision making could be altered with the threat of enforcement. If migrants were made to believe that the enforcement threat is real, irregular migrants would leave on their own (Kobach 2008: 160). Zero violations could be

achieved with the “credible threat of enforcement” to change the law-breakers’ behaviour (Kobach 2008: 156).

This paper applies the idea of attrition through enforcement in examining how Malaysia transformed its enforcement landscape. Malaysia’s recent moves have illustrated a deterrence model based on the struggle between the state and the employers. Control measures have limited success due to the ineffective enforcement of laws dealing with the employment of undocumented migrants and the harbouring of irregulars. Operational policy narratives emphasise prosecuting the migrants, which many scholars have argued does not address the pull factor. Among the internal control measures, employer sanctions are one of the unenforced aspects of Malaysia’s Immigration Act of 1959/63 due to a lack of evidence and trial delays, signalling that employers could easily escape punishment (Jones 2000; Kanapathy 2008; Kassim 1997; Nah 2012). Beginning in 2016, Malaysia launched massive enforcement campaigns against errant employers through freezing employers’ assets, increasing maximum penalties, public shaming, and introducing corporal punishments (Achariam 2016a; Kong 2016a; Rodzi 2017). Apart from actively exploring new deterrence measures, the Immigration Department is widening its legislative power and enforcement grounds. At the same time, the department shifted the responsibility for migrant surveillance and monitoring to employers by introducing two new principles – the Strict Liability Principle and the Employers’ Mandatory Commitment – into Malaysia’s enforcement landscape.

The remainder of this paper is structured as follows. I start by reviewing how employer sanctions were implemented to achieve the stated objective of “zero illegal migration.” I then analyse the implications of this policy shift, which suggest that attrition through enforcement has a positive effect on the industry’s legal employment, the protection of migrants’ welfare, and the local labour force, despite pressures from the industrial players and the countries of origin. Third, I look at how the government delegated the task of workplace surveillance to non-state actors. Finally, I develop four critiques on why the Malaysian government’s new approaches might not succeed in the way the government anticipated.

Methods

This paper empirically analyses the rationale and effects of attrition through enforcement on various stakeholders in Malaysia, drawing upon the analysis of interviews, parliamentary debates, acts and regulations,

official publications, press releases, and secondary literature. Semi-structured interviews were conducted with two agencies of the Ministry of Home Affairs – the Immigration Affairs Division and the Border Security and Police Division – about the prospects and limitations in Malaysia’s migration control policies. Five officers were interviewed from the Border Security and Police Division in March 2015, including the secretary, principal assistant secretaries, and assistant secretaries. This division referred the researcher to the Immigration Affairs Division. A formal interview was set up with the principal assistant secretary and the assistant secretary of the Immigration Affairs Division in August 2015. The interviews were conducted in Malay at the departments’ headquarters in Putrajaya. Each interview was transcribed and analysed using thematic analysis. Official publications and press releases were analysed using document analysis.

Literature Review

The flow of irregular migrants in Malaysia is unprecedented. There are 6.7 million foreign workers, and the ratio of Malaysian citizens to foreigners is 2.5:1 (Federation of Malaysia 2016a: 154). Out of the 6.7 million foreigners, 2.1 million have a valid permit, and 4.6 million entered the country illegally (Federation of Malaysia 2014: 72). According to statistics from the Immigration Department, the irregular migrant ratio is 3:1, meaning one out of every three foreign workers arrested during the enforcement operations is undocumented (Federation of Malaysia 2016d: 58). Alarmed by the number of irregulars, the Immigration Department pledged to make Malaysia free of irregular immigrants, aiming to achieve “zero irregular migration” by 2020 (*The Malaysian Insider* 2014).

The literature questioned conventional enforcement, such as border enforcement, mass amnesty, and deportation, as the policy instrument to regulate the flow of illegal labour without tackling the pull factor. Repatriation and border surveillance have been ineffective because they do not consider the strong pull factor of the labour market’s demand (Carling and Hernández-Carretero 2011; Castles 2004; Cornelius and Salehyan 2007; LoBreglio 2012; Garcés-Masareñas 2015). Border control and enforcement do not affect the employers’ demand for a flexible workforce. Without addressing the labour-market pressures, enforcement may not be an effective barrier to reduce irregular migration (Cornelius and Salehyan 2007: 150). Kiera LoBreglio suggested the solution should be based on economy and should involve the elimination of immigration barriers to promote maximum economic efficiency. The abolition of

employer restrictions in hiring labour and in allowing liberal programmes for foreign workers would safeguard the interests of immigrants in the labour market. An economic approach is important, as the labour market is the main pull factor (LoBreglio 2012: 959).

Favell and Hansen suggested that irregular migration can only be controlled through a “market-based rather than a state-enforced mechanism” because “migrants will not stay where the market does not want them” (2002: 585). Enforcing immigration laws in the workplace, conducting raids, and apprehending and convicting errant employers produces the expected deterrence result (Cornelius 2005: 785). Castles noted that migration control policies often fail because employer sanctions are not enforced when such legal measures are available (2004: 854). A strong deterrent that impacts future entry and re-entry is the prevention of illegal employment, which undermines the state’s legal migration channel. Shrinking the black-market economy reduces the pull factor and deters prospective migrants. Nevertheless, the practicalities of enforcement and the conflicting domestic interests often hinder employer sanctions (Carling and Hernández-Carretero 2011: 50, 53).

Among the many strategies for managing unauthorised migration in ASEAN countries, particularly Malaysia and Thailand, workplace inspections and enforcement on errant employers are “not implemented with sufficient resolve” (Battistella 2002: 368). This raises the question of how much the Malaysian state and society benefit from those “underground” workers. Malaysia needs the undocumented workers, who are necessary for performing menial jobs in plantations, factories and the service industry. Due to the high demand for labourers, irregular migration is often tolerated. Gurowitz captured Malaysia’s perception on undocumented migrants, stating: “Malaysia needs these workers, but does not want them” (2000: 863).

The enforcement has been lax or sporadic, and Malaysia has demonstrated a “stop-go” attitude for many decades (Garcés-Mascareñas 2012: 102). The government’s approach has been inconsistent, oscillating between deportation and migration bans, followed by legalisation, return migration and the lifting of bans. “Policy reversal” often takes place within a short period of time, indicating conflicting regulations (Devadasan and Chan 2014: 19–20). Malaysian scholars inferred the policy reversal as the “ad hoc” character of Malaysian migration policies caused by the pressures of employers’ demands (Garcés-Mascareñas 2012: 66). Garcés-Mascareñas suggested reconsidering irregular migration as a “way to create a cheap and flexible labour force” (2013: 32). Under Malaysia’s guest worker programme, foreign workers are required to undergo the

whole process of recruitment with the associated recruitment costs to extend their contracts. As a result, they overstay, and regularisation is utilised as a policy instrument (Kaur 2014: 354).

In the past, frequent amnesty programmes have hindered immigration enforcement against employers. Due to previous government amnesty programmes and other policy U-turns, employers believed illegal hiring was possible by simply paying fines (known as “compounds” in the Malaysian context). The enforcement regime was not functioning when the migrants knew they would be pardoned in the future with safe passage home and the employers knew they would be fined an amount that was lower than what is required under the Immigration Act. Numerous amnesty programmes were conducted in 1989, 1991, 1996, 2004 and 2011, but these did not reduce the number of irregulars. Amnesty programmes are considered attempts to re-regulate the labour system by going against the law, resulting in dysfunctional migration control (Garcés-Masareñas 2012: 84; Devadason and Chan 2014: 20).

Evaluating the effectiveness of any migration policy (including employer sanctions) is impossible without discussing the corruption found within the various government agencies. Employers are not the only stakeholders reaping the benefits from hiring irregulars. Official corruption involving both street-level enforcement officers and the highest levels of the immigration department is more consequential than illegal employment and harbouring.² Systematic corruption has contributed to the internal bordering practices of police raids and roadblocks at various locations in Malaysian cities. When the undocumented migrants confront police officers, they use bribes to navigate the “border”, enabling them to continue to stay illegally (Franck 2014: 10). Franck argued that this border control is set up to make money from migrants, and the practice raises “important questions around where and why the border is protected – and in whose interest” (Franck 2014: 11). The involvement of state officials in benefitting from the employment of foreigners without work permits illustrates that those violating laws are inside state structures (van Schendel 2005: 60).

This paper extends the existing debates to examine how new measures of employer sanctions were introduced to close off access to the job market. This pragmatic approach was drastically different from the past. First, the struggle against irregular migration in Malaysia witnessed not only the systematic enforcement of the Immigration Act but also the introduction of new punitive measures, which were rather ex-

2 This idea is taken directly from a reviewer’s comment.

treme in nature: charging employers in court, caning them, publicly shaming them, freezing their assets and increasing the maximum penalties. This extreme reform has taken place since 2016 under the new director-general of the Immigration Department, Mustafar Ali. In reforming the department, Mustafar imposed stricter law enforcement on criminal activities, such as harbouring irregulars and falsifying documents to act as deterrence. Mustafar, who was also the former deputy chief commissioner of the Malaysia Anti-Corruption Commission (MACC), widened the enforcement grounds to target corrupt officers, as graft is the biggest issue every enforcement agency in Malaysia faces (Raj 2017). Second, employer sanctions were implemented in tandem with anti-corruption drives. Corruption is the most controversial aspect challenging the efficacy of the state's policy and, in the past, the state has failed to adequately address the central problem of corruption. Third, employers were forced to be more responsible and accountable for carrying out migrant surveillance. Prior to 2016, the state conducted migrant surveillance; however, there were signs that the state was shifting the responsibility of migrant surveillance to employers via the two newly introduced principles of the Strict Liability Principle and the Employers' Mandatory Commitment.

The Implementation of Employer Sanctions

The legislation that deals with employer sanctions in Malaysia is the Immigration Act of 1959/63. Employing irregular migrants has been a criminal offence since the Immigration Act's amendment in 2002. Under Section 55B, those guilty of employing or harbouring illegals are subject to a jail term not exceeding 12 months, a fine of between MYR 10,000 and MYR 50,000 per employee, or both. The penalty is increased to whipping, of up to six strokes, and imprisonment, between six months and five years, if the employers hire more than five irregular immigrants (Federation of Malaysia 2006a). While severe, the provision goes unenforced. Two years after the whipping provision was introduced, no errant employers had received such a punishment, despite 112 court cases involving employers harbouring irregular immigrants. Meanwhile, 18,607 irregular migrants were caned for illegal entry in 2004. The Immigration Department believed the errant employers were "more than willing to pay up rather than toe the line and get legal (migrant) workers under their payroll" (Shah 2016b).

A recent report from the parliamentary debates suggests that illegal employment is caused by the under-enforced provisions of the Immigra-

tion Act. Some parliamentarians severely criticised the fact that violations go unpunished, arguing that it undermines the deterrence effect. Under the Immigration Act, violations are severely punished with fines, imprisonment, and whipping. However, errant employers were assured they would only be fined a registration fee of MYR 800 if they admitted hiring foreign workers without a permit under the current legalisation offer called the “Rehiring Programme,” (despite the Immigration Act’s fines of MYR 10,000–50,000 for each undocumented foreign worker employed), thus violating the letter of the law. One parliamentary member lamented that “We are no longer rule of law [but] rule by man” (Ngeh Koo Ham, in *Federation of Malaysia 2016b*: 68). Under the Rehiring Programme, implemented on 15 February 2016, employers were required to pay MYR 800 (registration fee), MYR 400 (administrative fee), MYR 60 (fee for temporary work permit), MYR 125 (processing fee), MYR 500 (employer’s compound), and MYR 300 (employee’s compound) to legalise each worker, totalling MYR 2,185. An additional MYR 500 in fines would be charged should the authorities find the workers before their employers had surrendered and registered them. The MYR 800 registration fee was a “fair trade-off” rate, taking into consideration the cost of detaining and deporting foreigners; however, employers appealed the high fines (Nik Anis 2016).

Under Section 55 (1), the home minister has discretionary power to exempt any parties from the operation of all or any provision of the Immigration Act (*Federation of Malaysia 2006a*). The discretionary power granted is threatening the law’s enforcement: “If any parties are pardoned after violating the law, what has happened to Malaysia’s law?” (Ngeh Koo Ham, in *Federation of Malaysia 2016b*: 69). Amnesty involves a lower penalty, and this is what happened under the series of legalisation programmes, including the Rehiring Programme, in which the Immigration Department “cut a deal with the Attorney-General’s Chambers to relax the execution of the law” (Shah 2016a).

Compounds or fines against errant employers have not functioned as an effective deterrent. The Immigration Department has pushed to prosecute errant employers. Instead of issuing compounds to those employers, the Department wanted them dragged to court to face the brunt of Section 55 of the Immigration Act. Compounds were “taken as a mere slap on the wrist, and not as a deterrent factor” (Mohd 2015). Between January and February 2015, 325 employers were arrested, a figure that seemed small in comparison to the actual number of employers hiring undocumented migrant workers. The issue generated considerable criticism over the weak deterrence effect of fines; the employers were

willing to pay the fines and simply continued committing the offence. Charging employers in court was thought to improve the deterrence effect of the penalty regime (Mohd 2015).

In March 2016, Malaysia pushed for whipping as a deterrent for employers found guilty of harbouring and employing undocumented migrants and encouraged the courts to impose caning sentences for Immigration Act violations. Operation enforcement was widened to hunt errant employers who harboured illegal workers, and convicted employers risked action under the Anti-Trafficking in Persons and Anti-Smuggling of Migrants Act (ATIPSOM) 2007 (Shah 2016b). However, it is questionable whether whipping can be effectively implemented on employers. In 2012, the government suggested doing away with the whipping of irregular migrants, as it is considered an inhumane punishment. According to the then Minister in the Prime Minister's Department Mohamed Nazri Abdul Aziz, whipping was not an effective deterrent as it did not lessen the problem of irregulars and created a negative perception of Malaysia as some of the irregular migrants were victims of human trafficking (*Free Malaysia Today* 2012). Punitive whipping is now considered a human rights violation and is no longer carried out in Malaysia on irregular migrants.

Freezing the assets and bank accounts of employers who hire irregulars is another new ruling introduced in Malaysia. In September 2016, the Immigration Department's Director-General, Mustafar Ali, announced that the nation-wide policy would begin in October 2016. Employers were given a month to legalise their workers, after which time they were subject to Section 56 (1) of the Immigration Act, which had never previously been enforced. The policy to freeze the assets of businesses received a mostly negative reaction from industry representatives. Freezing a company's assets would affect its business and potentially result in more employees, including Malaysians and legal foreign workers, being laid off. Employers, represented by the Malaysian Employers Federation (MEF), contested the decision, claiming there was no legal basis for the Immigration Department to freeze their assets as the Immigration Act does not have a provision for doing so (*The Star Online* 2016). A court order would be required if the Immigration Department wanted to freeze an employer's assets. According to the critics, the Immigration Act states punishments upon conviction. Any action prior to the conviction would be premature. The Immigration Department clarified that the legal provision allowing the freezing of assets and bank accounts is found under the Anti-Money Laundering, Anti-Terrorism Financing, and Proceeds of Unlawful Activities Act 2001 (AMLA), which is to be read

together with Section 56 (1) of the Immigration Act. Under the AMLA, the Immigration Department could freeze accounts of those involved in human trafficking and in hiring trafficked foreign workers, as the use of such money is “tantamount to money laundering” (*Malay Mail Online* 2016).

The SME Association of Malaysia, the Federation of Malaysian Manufacturers, the Malaysian Malay Businessmen and Industrialists Association, and the Malaysian Associated Indian Chambers of Commerce and Industry classified the policy as “a bad one” and stated it would “dampen the economy”, “affect the cash flow”, and make “life more difficult” for businessmen (Sivanandam and Tan 2016). In 2017, 70–80 per cent of the 650,000 small and medium-sized enterprises nationwide had illegal workers due to the high cost of hiring foreign workers and the associated rigid procedures. Previous legalisation programmes had been costly and stringent. These industry representatives urged the government to create “long-term policies” instead of penalising employers (Sivanandam and Tan 2016). However, the Malaysian Trades Union Congress (MTUC) welcomed the new measures as protecting job opportunities for the local workforce (*The Star Online* 2016).

Between 1 January and 26 December 2016, the Immigration Department recorded a total of 1174 employers involved in hiring, harbouring and helping irregular migrant workers evade arrest. The department urged the courts to impose the maximum sentence, which included fines and whipping, as these bosses had rarely been whipped. The news media depicted the unwavering action as “The Immigration Department is walking the talk” (Kong 2016a). By April 2017, the department froze employers’ assets worth MYR 25 million, fully enforcing provisions under Section 56 (1) of the Immigration Act and the Anti-Money Laundering, Anti-Terrorism Financing, and Proceeds of Unlawful Activities Act 2001 (Rodzi 2017). As Malaysia increased its workplace enforcement, a more drastic plan was announced: the Immigration Department would name and publicly shame the errant business owners. A list of the companies breaking the Immigration Act would be made public at the end of each month (Achariam 2016a).

The year 2017 has witnessed harsher penalties in the form of employer sanctions, and the government proposed to increase the maximum penalty for each undocumented migrant employed. In its latest bid to end illegal employment, the state proposed amending the Employment (Restriction) Act of 1968 to encourage employers to hire foreign migrants through the proper channels and to prevent the exploitation of foreign workers (*The Star Online* 2017). Regulating the entry of foreign

workers was difficult when the proper channels involved a great deal of paperwork and cost, and many employers preferred to hire foreign labourers without papers in order to have greater flexibility and fewer responsibilities and costs, avoiding the need to pay levies and insurance (Kaur 2014). The levy system, introduced in 1992, was the government's attempt to gain income on migrant workers, while also trying to reduce the dependency on foreign workers. Considered a failed policy, the levy system increased the cost of illegality, and employers tried to shift the burden to workers (Devadasan and Chan 2014: 20; Jones 2000: 82; Kaur 2014: 351). Several revisions to levy charges, in 1995, 1998, 2005, and 2012, coupled with the introduction of a contribution to the Employees Provident Fund (EPF) in 1998 and the minimum wage policy in 2013 (MYR 900 in Peninsular Malaysia and MYR 800 in Sabah, Sarawak, and Labuan for a full-time worker), have increased the costs of legal employment, leading to the hiring of undocumented migrants (Devadasan and Chan 2014: 28, 33).

Under Article 18 of the existing Employment (Restriction) Act 1968, employing migrant workers without an employment permit is liable to a fine not exceeding MYR 5000 and/or imprisonment for a term not exceeding one year (Federation of Malaysia 2006b). In addition, necessary amendments to the Act are long overdue for limiting the entry of foreign workers into certain sectors and for ensuring that foreign workers are only allowed to work in sectors that cannot be fulfilled by local workers; they are not hired because of their competitively lower wages (Federation of Malaysia 2014: 72).

The recent move could be interpreted as considering the pull factor when understanding irregular migration in Malaysia. Personnel interviews revealed that reducing the pull factor is the key to reducing the number of migrants. Even with high and strong walls were built at the border, migrants will find means to enter Malaysia if the pull factors are strong enough (Interview, Border Security and Police Division, 18 March 2015). Therefore, robust conventional enforcement is required, as there must be a perception that laws are enforced. Even if the immigration law is strict, a lack of enforcement reduces the deterrence effect. Workplace enforcement suffers without raids being conducted on individual employers (Krikorian 2005: 3).

Workplace Raids and Ops Mega

Workplace immigration enforcement was implemented via Ops Mega. After giving employers from 15 February to 30 June to participate in the E-Card programme, the Immigration Department pushed for the maximum punishment – fines, whipping, jail – on the “perpetrators” behind the illegality. Mustafar Ali reiterated that “This time we will go all out to push for these stubborn employers to be punished” (*Malaysia Kini* 2017). Beginning 1 July 2017, the Immigration Department launched “Ops Mega” (Special Operations) to weed out irregular migrants and to punish errant employers. Employers and immigrants who failed to apply for the temporary Enforcement Card (E-Card) before the deadline expired on 30 June were tracked down under the nationwide daily operations. Only 161,056 out of 600,000 targeted irregular immigrants registered for the E-Card programme, and a total of 145,571 E-Cards were issued for 28,375 employers (*The Sun Daily* 2017d).

Based on the above statistics, the government failed to achieve its target of getting 600,000 migrants registered under the legalisation programme; this shows that there were still many employers hiring undocumented migrants and refusing to legalise them (Lee 2017). From 1 July to 24 July, 1,066 premises were inspected, 14,585 workers were inspected and 4,576 workers were detained. Due to the Ops Mega raids, undocumented Indonesian workers fled into the jungle. Employers who failed to register such workers were brought to court and charged (Federation of Malaysia 2017b: 10). Through 22 September 2017, the Immigration Department had detained 302 employers, 100 of whom were brought to court for legal action, including freezing their assets and bank accounts. During the same period, 14,000 undocumented foreign workers were detained for failing to register for Enforcement Cards (or E-Cards) (Lee 2017).

Some critics called the E-Card programme a “tricky” option. As part of the surveillance exercise, the E-Card programme obtained biometric data about irregular workers and allowed employers to evade legal action. This is not tantamount to the full legalisation of foreign workers. E-Card holders can be hired for just one year, during which time they must obtain a working permit (Kong 2017a). Enforcement operations were hindered due to 60 per cent of the country’s irregulars being without fixed-term employment. This made E-Card registration a challenge, as workers were required to have a permanent employer in order to participate in the programme. This phenomenon, coupled with self-employment among the irregulars and the misuse of student visas, further complicated the problem (Kong 2017b).

Employers and migrants detested the E-Card programme – implemented in West Malaysia only – due to the use of agents and the costs involved. Registered employers had to obtain documents from the embassy to enable the workers to be legalised through the programme. The E-Card programme allowed undocumented foreign workers to temporarily work in the country until they secure a valid travel document and a work permit from their embassy. The E-Card application had to go through the existing “Rehiring Programme” via the three specified vendors (Federation of Malaysia 2017a: 38–39). Furthermore, the government imposed strict requirements on migrants and employers. Migrants should have an employer, be free from any criminal record, pass health checks, have never been deported, and not included on the suspect list (Federation of Malaysia 2017b: 10). This points to the programme’s limitation because it only targeted those people with valid documentation who overstayed; migrants who had entered the state without documentation left the authorities helpless.

All workplace raids were conducted under the National Blue Ocean Strategy (NBOS) with joint enforcement efforts by the Immigration Department, the police, the People’s Volunteer Corps (RELA), the Civil Defence Force, and the Malaysian Armed Forces (Ministry of Defence 2013). The Immigration Department conducted raids around the clock; however, law enforcement officials were unable to access certain geographical locations. The construction and plantation sectors in the forest involved many foreign workers, making it almost impossible for the officers going into the forest to find the workers. Therefore, the employers were held responsible for registering them (Federation of Malaysia 2017b: 9–10). Furthermore, enforcement measures have been hindered due to foreign workers who have families in Malaysia, making it easier for them to find shelter (Federation of Malaysia 2017a: 41).

Workplace raids are not something new in Malaysia’s migration control regime. On 1 September 2013, to implement the previously unenforced law, the government launched a nationwide crackdown called Ops 6P Bersepadu (6P Integrated Operations), expected to charge 45,000 errant employers and to arrest 400,000 undocumented migrants. The high-profile operations involved 135,000 enforcement officers from various agencies, including the Malaysian Anti-Corruption Commission. The operations were conducted at squatter houses, plantations, entertainment outlets, and massage parlours across the country. The intention was to continue the 6P Integrated Operation until Malaysia was free of irregular migrants and all the country’s foreign workers had a valid document (Rahim et al. 2013). During the first phase of Ops 6P Bersepadu

(conducted until December 2013), 2,278 raids were carried out across the country, 16,800 undocumented workers were arrested and 219 employers were detained. The figures were miniscule in comparison to the actual number targeted. The second phase began on 21 January 2014 with immigration officers conducted raids on workplaces especially factories, companies, and plantations. Houses were also raided in search of domestic maids without permit (Ramendran 2014).

In line with the concept of “attrition through enforcement,” employer sanctions in Malaysia are implemented along with self-deportation under amnesty offers. The benefit of the concept of self-deportation is that it addresses the size of the existing illegal population, thus reducing the demand on the federal government’s enforcement resources. Self-deportation “encourages voluntary compliance with immigration laws” (Vaughan 2006: 2). An attrition strategy through enforcement is more practical, faster, cheaper and less radical than forced deportation (Vaughan 2006: 14). With Ops Mega conducted almost every day, the detention depots were packed with arrested migrants. While speeding up the investigation and prosecution process could avoid depot overcrowding, encouraging self-deportation is crucial to the viability of the workplace raids. Undocumented workers who failed to register for the E-Card were urged to surrender under the three-plus-one amnesty programme. Surrendered migrants must pay a MYR 300 fine plus MYR 100 for a one-way return ticket to their respective countries, after which they are banned from entering Malaysia for five years (*The Sun Daily* 2017e). The amnesty offers are lenient, for the migrants would otherwise be liable for a MYR 10,000 penalty and/or a five-year imprisonment, as well as six strokes of whipping, should the case be brought to court and the migrant convicted under Section 6 of the Immigration Act 1959/63 [Amendment] 2002 (Federation of Malaysia 2006a).

The maximum capacity of all the 13 Immigration Depots in Malaysia is 50,000 immigrants, who cost MYR 1.8 million daily for food alone. Funds are no longer allocated for the deportees’ transportation costs. Since 2014, workers have had to pay for their own return trips home, and if they could not afford the expense, the government sought their families, friends, employers, or home governments to pay the deportation costs (Shah 2016a). In the first half of 2017, more than 30,000 undocumented immigrants were deported to their home countries through forced removal, as well as the three-plus-one programme (*Malaysia Kini* 2017).

The Impact of Employer Sanctions

Malaysia's new policy and enforcement environments had immediate effects on the behaviour of employers and undocumented immigrants. The country's local newspapers reported that attrition through enforcement had led to the increase of legal migrant workers but had unintended spill-over effects on documented migrants. The attrition generated a steady stream of complaints from industrial players and the immigrants' countries of origin.

As in the previous massive deportation operations, Ops Mega caused the economic disruption of the construction, manufacturing, and agricultural sectors. The consequences included operational stoppages, construction project delays, manpower shortages, declining production, and price hikes. Due to the raids, many employers halted their operations and kept their undocumented workers away from their dormitories (Kong 2017c). In the short run, the crackdown delivered a shockwave to the construction and service sectors. In 2017, there were more than 3 million foreign workers in the country, half of whom lacked documentation. The labour shortage led to a higher wage demand among documented foreign workers. This spill-over not only occurred in the traditional sectors (construction and plantation), which are filled with foreign workers, but also affected the retail and restaurant sectors, which are not supposed to employ foreign workers under the immigration law. As these sectors hired foreigners, mainly from Bangladesh, Myanmar, and Indonesia, the Immigration Department's crackdown paralysed the nation's economy (Goh 2017).

The crackdown affected not only irregular workers but also documented foreign workers, as both were "unwilling to work due to fear" (*Asia News Network* 2017). The immigration authorities' constant efforts resulted in some documented workers being detained for investigation and being unable to work for several days. The consequence was mostly felt by the construction sector, which risked affecting the timely delivery of goods and increasing production costs. The Federation of Manufacturers Malaysia (FMM) expected a disruption in the manufacturing sector would have a "chain reaction." Many restaurant owners either downsized their businesses or reduced their operating days due to the labour shortages (*Asia News Network* 2017).

Because of the labour shortages, documented migrant workers were "now worth more based on the law of supply and demand" (Kong 2017d). Legal migrant workers requested higher pay. In some construction projects, wages skyrocketed by more than 100 per cent. For example, in the construction sectors in Johore state, the significant labour demand

resulted in daily wages increasing from MYR 45 to MYR 100 (an increase of 122 per cent) for unskilled workers and from MYR 120 to MYR 320 (an increase of 166 per cent) for skilled workers. Meanwhile, other sectors witnessed a rise from MYR 50 to MYR 70 per day for unskilled workers and from MYR 120 to MYR 140 for skilled workers. Due to price hikes in the market, some employed legal workers left their positions to work for the highest-paying employers. This was a positive sign in some workforces, such as carpentry, as it attracted the local workforce into the industry due to the hike in wages (Kong 2017d). Employer sanctions may create positive effects on the employment of legal foreign workers. Since the launching of Ops Mega in early July 2017, it has been more difficult for undocumented migrants to obtain work. Recruitment agencies in Malaysia resorted to hiring legal workers from source countries, including Nepal. The approval for legal foreign workers from Nepal rose from 1,388 (21 to 27 June) to 1,989 (28 June to 4 July) and to 3,264 (5 to 11 July), although these numbers are tiny compared to the number of Nepalis without papers (Acharya 2017).

Section 60M of the Employment Act of 1955 (Amendment) 2012 prohibits terminating a local employee with the purpose of employing a foreign worker. Meanwhile Section 60N states that when an employer is required to reduce his or her workforce due to redundancy, the employer shall not terminate the employment of a local employee unless all foreign employees in the same occupational category have been terminated (Federation of Malaysia 2012). Securing the local citizens' rights to jobs could reduce the number of undocumented foreign workers. Convincing the employers to reduce their reliance on foreign workers is encouraged (Federation of Malaysia 2016c: 16). The government imposed stringent requirements on employers wishing to hire foreign workers; however, these measures did not work when the employers preferred foreign workers with cheaper wages. The measures included requiring employers to advertise job vacancies in the JobsMalaysia portal before issuing a JobsMalaysia certificate to employers as a prerequisite for hiring foreign workers. There is a designated ratio of local workers and foreign workers for each sector and subsector (Federation of Malaysia 2017c: 19–20).

Sanctions on errant employers protect the rights of legal employers by preventing their legal workers from violating their contracts and escaping to another employer. Sanctions are a means of encouraging irregular migrants to take up the government's amnesty offers; many continue to be in the state illegally as long as their employers continue sheltering them. Removing these workers from underground employment requires vigorous law enforcement that targets employers (Ali Mohamed 2017).

The previous penalty imposed in terms of compounds was relatively weak and did not encourage employers to hire foreign workers through the legal channel. Asking employers to respect the law is futile when employers who comply with the law must pay more than MYR 4,000 to get a legal foreign worker. However, those employing undocumented workers could afford to pay a higher salary with a lower operating cost because they do not spend the legal recruitment fees. The government policy has victimised law-abiding employers, while errant employers are forgiven or rewarded under amnesty programmes. A legislative member questioned the practice:

How can the government ensure the interests of the legal employers when their workers flee to higher-paying jobs? How can the government act effectively so that law-abiders are rewarded and will not be the victims of those hiring undocumented workers? Every time, those who do not follow the law, they get amnesty, are forgiven. That is the problem. It is important to ensure that the law-abider is rewarded rather than those who do not follow the law are rewarded. (Ngeh Koo Ham, in Federation of Malaysia 2017a: 39–40)

Unlike past practices, in which the state yielded to employer and industrial pressure, workplace enforcement under Ops Mega witnessed an indifferent attitude toward employers' complaints. Law enforcers were accused of causing "trouble" whenever raids were carried out. Employers who were short of foreign workers criticised law enforcement, implying that these employers have been employing undocumented workers. The Immigration Department viewed this situation as "deeply regrettable," as irregular migration will never be solved as long as the irresponsible employers continue to hire undocumented workers. Employers cited the high cost of the legalisation programme as the main difficulty encountered, though the compound imposed in the legalisation programme was lower than the cost of legal recruitment (Kong 2017e).

At the same time, the state's unbending attitude, regardless of pressures from neighbouring countries, was in sharp contrast to its willingness to compromise in the past with Indonesia and the Philippines over the question of detention and deportation. In 2002, for example, Malaysia complied with these countries' requests to temporarily halt deportation when there was overcrowding and a humanitarian crisis at the transit centre (Nesadurai 2013: 101–102; Kaur 2014: 358). Under the current Ops Mega, foreign governments were asked to respect Malaysia's efforts in detaining and deporting irregulars (*The Sun Daily* 2017c). Indonesia, Nepal, and Bangladesh are among the most affected countries due to

Malaysia's crackdown. Indonesia raised a critical voice, requesting Malaysia to stop its operation and to resume its E-Card legalisation programme. The Indonesian Manpower Minister, Hanif Dhakiri, urged Malaysia to extend the E-Card programme since the raids forced many Indonesians to flee. Despite pressure from Indonesia, Malaysia decided not to extend the E-Card programme (Mohsen 2017). Nepal was the first country to react and cooperated with Malaysia to ensure the return of its detained nationals. The Nepal Embassy covered the cost for any Nepalis who were unable to buy return tickets. Around 500,000 Nepalis were working in Malaysia, including 40,000 without documentation, which affected the remittance flow to Nepal (*The Sun Daily* 2017b). Given the high number of Bangladeshi working in Malaysia, Bangladesh's government was urged to better protect its arrested citizens and to negotiate with Malaysia (*The Sun Daily* 2017a).

Malaysia's attrition landscape not only witnesses the systematic enforcement of the Immigration Act on employers and workers but also addresses a serious failing in the law enforcement: corruption and the lack of responsibility among employers. The scope of corruption within the agencies responsible for immigration was documented extensively in the media. One news report indicated that a group of immigration officers accepted bribes of MYR 200–2,500 from more than 16,000 migrants, totalling approximately MYR 18 million in bribes. In tandem with the punishment against employers, errant officers were also targeted. In 2016, the Immigration Department's director-general pledged to take a hard line on errant officers and on those offering bribes. In an effort to clean up the department internally, immigration officers taking bribes would face the full brunt of the law (Achariam 2016b).

Thus, the Malaysian Anti-Corruption Commission (MACC) participated in all enforcement operations in line with the National Blue Ocean Strategy (NBOS). While the external operational forces are strengthened under the NBOS, the internal enforcement must be strengthened first. Integrity has been the biggest problem facing all of the enforcement agencies. To enhance integrity in the Immigration Department, an Integrity Division was established and led by the MACC senior assistant commissioner. The Integrity Division placed integrity officers in all state immigration offices (Federation of Malaysia 2015). The Immigration Department pledged to be corruption-free, in line with the MACC and its "zero tolerance toward graft" policy (Majib 2017).

The government also tried to ensure greater responsibility among employers toward their foreign workers. The Immigration Department has been efficient in arresting immigrants – a total of 146,876 migrants

were arrested under 26,870 enforcement operations between 2014 and 2016 – but no one has been made responsible for the workers after their employment ends (Majib 2017). Personal interviews confirmed the current state of affairs:

It is not wise to focus only on arrests. It will become a continuous routine. If you try to wipe away dust every day, there will still be dust accumulating the next day. Why not make investments in order to ensure the “dust” does not accumulate more and more every day by taking wiser actions? (Interview, Border Security and Police Division, 18 March 2015)

A noticeable loophole in the system is that there is no mechanism that triggers when a given permit has expired. Does the government have enforcers or anyone who will find these overstayers once their permits have expired? If this is the second time an immigrant has committed the offence, are the laws and their associated punishments sufficient? When asked about preventive measures, the officer stated, “It is not about total prevention but just finding the loopholes. We are not being creative in thinking of ways to curb this problem” (Interview, Border Security and Police Division, 18 March 2015). The Immigration Department realised the importance of making the employers responsible for monitoring their workers until they are sent back home and of shifting the surveillance duty to the employers. The next section examines two newly introduced principles into Malaysia’s workplace surveillance.

Workplace Surveillance: Strict Liability Principle and Employers’ Mandatory Commitment

One of the most important frameworks to have been debated (with limited success) is the Strict Liability Principle on employers hiring foreign workers. This principle ensures that employers are responsible and accountable for their foreign workers, from the application, hiring, and employment until they return to their home countries. Employers have to provide accommodations as a prerequisite for having foreign worker applications approved. This ensures that foreign workers are housed near their place of work, reducing the risk of social and criminal problems. The Cabinet Committee for Foreign Workers and Illegal Immigrants (JKKPA-PATI) created this principle in its 14th meeting in 2015. As of 30 June 2015, the number of foreign workers with a working permit in Malaysia was 2.2 million (Cabinet Committee for Foreign Workers and Illegal Immigrants 2015).

Parallel with efforts to combat illegal employment, the state also moved to solve illegal settlement, excluding migrants from the housing market. In 2016, the state decided to introduce a strict liability programme, a package that included accommodations, insurance, and medical benefits for foreign workers. This programme was meant to monitor the foreign workers' movement while enhancing security and improving public health. The idea is to make employers accountable even if one worker is missing (Chuah 2016). The programme was necessary because some employers had neglected the welfare of their foreign workers. Without housing facilities, foreign workers are renting houses illegally, creating uneasiness among locals living in the same neighbourhood (Musa 2016). As part of the Strict Liability Principle, the foreign worker accommodation programme (MyHom) was launched in 2016 to cater to the 1.5 million foreign workers in industrial areas nationwide. Either the companies rent housing for their workers or the workers themselves can rent directly from the assigned vendor, MyEG. When the Standard Minimum Housing and Amenities Act 446 (1990) was amended, it became mandatory for employers to provide minimum standard housing for foreign workers by 2018. By July 2017, the first phase was completed in the state of Malacca, which was occupied by 1,400 foreign workers (Yeong 2017).

Another new principle introduced is the Employers' Mandatory Commitment (EMC), which has been subject to extensive political and economic debates. On 31 December 2016, Home Minister Ahmad Zahid Hamidi announced the EMC implementation with the objective of ensuring employers' accountability for their foreign workers during their term of employment, from their appointment to a safe passage home. The new policy would prevent cases caused by overstaying, running away from employers, and changing work sectors illegally. Effective 1 January 2017, employers would be responsible for paying their foreign workers' levy, instead of deducting it from their wages. In addition, employers are responsible for foreign workers' accommodations and must follow the "Guidelines on the Minimum Standard of Foreign Workers Accommodation." This policy is meant to protect against malpractice, unscrupulous employers, and human trafficking (*Malaysia Kini* 2016).

Employers protested the last-minute announcement, pushing for the levy to be scrapped. A total of 159 associations rallied for the decision to be withdrawn, claiming that it would cost industries an additional MYR 5 billion a year and reduce businesses' competitiveness. Under the current system, the levy ranges from MYR 1,500 to MYR 2,500, depending on the industry. The employers believed that the EMC levy would

increase the hiring cost of legal workers, which would further fuel the demand for irregular foreign workers. Furthermore, the official announcement was made just one day before it was set to be implemented, without consulting the employers (Chan 2017). If the employers were forced to bear the levy, the economy would suffer an estimated annual loss of MYR 5 billion; foreign workers may remit this amount to their countries of origin. When the minimum wage policy for foreign workers was implemented, an annual loss of MYR 3 billion was estimated (Kannan 2017).

Due to market pressure, the EMC policy did not launch as planned. In January 2017, the Malaysian Cabinet decided to postpone the implementation of the employers' mandatory levy payment to 2018, when there is a conducive ecosystem to support its implementation (Abas 2017). Furthermore, the policy was drawn up without engaging the industry stakeholders and without giving them sufficient time to adjust to the new ruling, and it was challenging for employers to absorb the new costs. This was considered a desperate act to achieve the goal of zero irregular migrants without considering the possible consequences. The news media called the EMC "medicine that employers have to swallow to avoid getting sicker" (Cheng 2017). According to a survey conducted by the Federation of Malaysian Manufacturers (FMM), 72 per cent of the 370 companies voted against the EMC, 45 per cent of respondents said the levy was paid by their foreign workers, 17 per cent paid for their foreign workers, and 17 per cent shared the cost. The majority (74 per cent) believed that the EMC would increase the cost of doing business. Some opined that the government should address the issue of undocumented migrants, rather than legal foreign workers (*Free Malaysia Today* 2017).

The mistreatment and abuse of undocumented migrants is prevalent; the media has reported extensively on cases of poor working conditions, excessive working hours, low wages, and forced labour. The issue is two-pronged: while the government wants to remove undocumented workers from the underground economy, it must still protect migrant workers' rights. Research shows limited discourse regarding migrant rights in Malaysia and the lack of commitment to the UN standards, such as the United Nations Convention on the Rights of All Migrants and their Families (Elias 2010; Gurowitz 2000). Malaysia has yet to ratify the 1990 UN Convention, which aims to accord equal treatment between documented foreign workers and locals. The EMC signals the state's commitment toward this direction, and a greater commitment to migrant

rights would improve Malaysia's scores regionally.³ On 1 February 2017, under the EMC programme, the Home Affairs Ministry called all Malaysian employers through their associations and reminded them that they must sign a pledge (*Aku Janji* in Malay) as proof that they were complying with national laws (Federation of Malaysia 2017b: 40).

Applying the Strict Liability Principle and the EMC, this paper further suggests that employers should be required to register all their employees. The mechanism for compulsory verification, monitoring, and surveillance already exists. In February 2017, two employers' databases were established: the SPPA (Foreign Worker Application System) and the ePPAx (Integrated Management System of Foreign Workers). The SPPA is an online application process for newly hired Bangladeshi migrant workers, created following the Government-to-Government Agreement between Bangladesh and Malaysia. The Bangladesh Government requested that Malaysia implement the SPPA system to safeguard its workers' interests. The registration system for non-Bangladeshi migrant workers is ePPAx (Federation of Malaysia 2017a: 42–43). The construction of national employer databases solved the problem of foreign worker registration faced by employers. Prior to these databases, obtaining a working permit could only be completed at the Home Affairs Ministry's headquarters in Putrajaya. Employers complained about having to queue at 3 a.m. in Putrajaya since there is a daily quota for the process and only one processing centre in Malaysia (Federation of Malaysia 2017a: 41).

Surveillance and identification are integrated with the employer databases. In a bid to prevent illegal employment in the construction sectors, it was made compulsory for contractors to submit their foreign workers' thumbprints to the Immigration Department. The biometric surveillance database would make it difficult to hire undocumented migrants unknowingly. By 2009, CLAB (Construction Labour Exchange Centre Berhad) submitted 12,000 foreign workers' thumbprints into the database. Since June 2006, it has been compulsory for contractors needing 50 or fewer foreign construction workers to register and deal directly with CLAB (*The Star Online* 2009). The development of this control instrument is significant because it delegates workplace surveillance to non-state actors. Employers can be given the authority to check the validity of work permits and to renew work permits if employees performed satisfactorily. This practice has strong disciplinary effects on the

3 The author is grateful to a reviewer for this suggestion.

migrants, as they will be well-behaved and will be less likely to run away (Frank 2014: 416).

Analysis and Discussion

There are four possible areas for improvement in making attrition through enforcement a reality in Malaysia. First, sanctions should be extended to airlines, shipping companies, health professionals, educational institutions, banks, landlords and the public. Widening the enforcement net would make private individuals and institutions act like “immigration enforcers” (Bloch, Kumarappan, and Mckay 2015: 133–135). Excluding the migrants from the housing market and informal networks is as important as exclusion from the labour market. As irregular migrants are highly dependent on their social networks in their daily lives, it is only rational that a strategy of exclusion would work through the “delegitimization and criminalization of all those employing, housing, and aiding irregular migrants” (Broeders and Engbersen 2007: 1596). Under the enforcement of employer sanctions, individual homeowners have been left out, even though they contributed to the unauthorised immigrant employment in domestic care jobs (Cornelius 2005: 786). The central weakness of any immigration sanction is the failure to adequately address the harbouring of irregulars and a lack of integrity. Thus, sanctions should not only target the migrants but rather “those who profit from illegal movements” (Castles 2004: 875).

Tightening the enforcement net to include sanctions of social networks would contribute to a successful deterrence model. Personal interviews revealed that the harbouring of irregular migrants among the public has reached a crisis point when Malaysian citizens are breaking the immigration law for material gain, facilitating the entry, employment, and prolonged stay of migrants. Disrupting the positive environment in Malaysia is a crucial part of addressing the “problematic mentality in society.” The awareness level in Malaysia is zero, with the public turning a blind eye and a deaf ear to the activities of irregulars. Citizens are hiring maids without a working permit and renting their accommodations, knowing that these practices are illegal. The mentality of cheating the system for monetary gain cannot be changed:

We are sometimes deadlocked to solve this problem. We have no idea how to educate society. The system of enforcement can be enhanced, the assets also can be increased, and manpower can be added. But determining how to educate our people is too difficult. The awareness and the responsibility is like zero. This raises the

question whether information and awareness campaigns are appropriate to be implemented. (Interview, Principal Assistant Secretary, Immigration Affairs Division, 10 August 2015)

The second policy implication in making attrition through enforcement a reality is that legalisation, regularisation, and amnesty programmes should be prohibited, as they encourage more illegal immigration and are “subversive of law enforcement” (Krikorian 2005: 6). An effective strategy for immigration law enforcement requires the “consistent application of ordinary law-enforcement tools” (Krikorian 2005: 6). In Malaysia, the prohibition of amnesty or legalisation programmes for undocumented migrants is noticeable. There have not been many amnesties in recent years, as the government halted legalisation efforts through the “Rehiring” programme (Federation of Malaysia 2016a: 154). The recent semi-legalisation “Rehiring” and “E-Card” programmes have been stricter. Compared to all the previous legalisation programmes, such as the 6P programme, it is costlier and burdensome for employers to legalise their foreign workers. Many employers preferred the 6P legalisation programme, implemented between 2011 and 2014, which was free of registration costs and could be done without any agents. The conditions imposed under the Rehiring Programme were stricter and included a processing fee of MYR 1200 through appointed vendors that was regarded as unreasonable (Ragananthini 2017). This unpromising situation could be interpreted as signalling the end of leniency toward errant employers. Eliminating the promise of amnesty will function as a deterrent and further discourage underground employment.

Third, several existing online systems have been developed to monitor the recruitment and surveillance of foreign workers: the SPPA, ePPAx, and CLAB. These employer database systems provide a solid foundation for the compulsory registration of foreign workers by every employer, and the failure to do so rests on the employer. Going forward, the system should also require all employers to verify the status of employees through the federal government, as is the case in the United States, and failure to do so could cause the suspension of one’s business license (Kobach 2008: 162); however, that may not be a severe penalty, for they can just register a new business.⁴ With the use of the E-verify biometric system (in the US), securitisation takes place within national borders; the workplace has been transformed into a site of immigration enforcement. This would shift the responsibility of enforcement to private sector employers, who will act as immigration police. The logic

4 This point was noted by a reviewer.

behind the E-verification of migrant workers is to create a biometric database, which is an instrument for the digitalisation of the border. Workplace surveillance is considered “soft” immigration enforcement for building an interiorised border, while external border control works as the “hard” enforcement policy tool (Goldstein and Alonso-Bejarano 2017: 1).

Fourth, while employer sanctions are “pragmatic,” one should also consider “preventive” migration control, which addresses the root causes of migration. The preventive approach is a soft approach to influence potential migrants’ decision making, emphasising incentives and decision-making aspects (Carling and Hernández-Carretero 2011: 50). Encouraging safe migration is an area where policy can make a difference. Increasing legal entry opportunities for low-skilled foreign workers and providing adequate employment visas will have a higher probability of success (Cornelius and Salehyan 2007: 150). The absence of regular employment options, despite the need for labourers, does not reflect the market realities. If labour market realities are not reflected in the immigration system, many workers in low-skilled jobs will enter the country illegally (Cornelius 2005: 789). Frustrating the black-market employment opportunities serves as a deterrent, while enhancing the mechanism for legal employment channels serves as an incentive (Vaughan 2006: 14).

Thus far, Malaysia’s geography of migration control has focused on its national territory and has underestimated the real push factors that often compel migrants to seek living outside their homeland. For irregular migrants who are destitute in their home country, the threat of deterrence does not work. There are also structural conditions that might not allow return, such as wars and conflicts (Rocha et al. 2014: 95). This raises the question of whether a more active mode of migration management cooperation with third countries could be achieved on issues like bilateral cooperation, readmission agreements, creating legal channels for migrants, and establishing external processing centres in transit countries. This would require the state to explore the extra-territorialisation of migration control (Funk et al. 2017: 1–2).

Conclusion

A strategy of attrition through enforcement is significant because it consistently enforces the Immigration Act’s employer sanctions, thus tilting the deterrence model toward employers. The Malaysian state is leaving no stone unturned in trying to create a greater deterrence outcome. As the employer-focused approach is relatively new, with measures imple-

mented since only 2016, it may be too early to state its effectiveness with any confidence. However, I argue that the benefits of employer-centred sanctions seem to outweigh the higher transactional costs, the impact on the economy, and the question of the legal consequences infringing personal rights (punishment by canning and asset-freezing).⁵ A strategy of attrition through enforcement not only disrupts the positive environment sustaining irregular migration, but also ensures the improved protection of the migrants' welfare. Sanctions have positive impacts on employment rights. The introduction of a Strict Liability Programme makes employers accountable for the accommodations, insurance, and medical benefits of their foreign workers. Although controversial, the Employers' Mandatory Commitment programme addresses an existing inadequacy in the labour recruitment system by making employers accountable for their foreign workers until they are returned home. Another important potential of the new sanction regime is that it goes together with integrating biometric surveillance into the employers' databases: the SPPA, ePPAx, and CLAB. The next stage in the attrition strategy is to introduce the employers' compulsory verification of all foreign workers' legal statuses. In applying employer sanctions, Malaysia has adhered to a two-pronged policy: reducing undocumented migrants by increasing the legal consequences and supporting the recruitment of legal workers by promoting workers' welfare.

References

- Abas, Azura (2017), Levy Payment on Foreign Workers by Employers under EMC Deferred to 2018, 11 January, in: *New Straits Times Online*, online: <www.nst.com.my/news/2017/01/203587/levy-payment-foreign-workers-employers-under-emc-deferred-2018> (20 July 2017).
- Achariam, Timothy (2016a), Name & Shame, in: *The Sun Daily*, 25 October, online: <www.thesundaily.my/news/2014304> (20 July 2017).
- Achariam, Timothy (2016b), Immigration Department to Take a Hard Line on Errant Officers, in: *The Sun Daily*, 24 October, online: <www.thesundaily.my/news/2013814> (20 July 2017).
- Acharya, Pushpa Raj (2017), Malaysian Crackdown Opens Door For Fresh Job-Seekers from Nepal, in: *The Himalayan Times*, 13 July, online: <<https://thehimalayantimes.com/business/malaysian-crackdown-opens-door-fresh-job-seekers-nepal/>> (20 July 2017).

5 Thanks to one of the reviewers for this suggestion.

- Ali Mohamed, Ashgar Ali (2017), Do Not Discriminate against Foreign Workers, in: *New Straits Times*, 26 August, online: <www.nst.com.my/opinion/letters/2017/08/272816/do-not-discriminate-against-foreign-workers> (20 July 2017).
- Asia News Network* (2017), Market Fearful of Major Crackdown on Illegal Workers, 3 July, online: <<http://annx.asianews.network/content/market-fearful-major-crackdown-illegal-workers-49656>> (20 July 2017).
- Battistella, Graziano (2002), Unauthorized Migrants as Global Workers in the ASEAN Region, in: *Southeast Asian Studies*, 40, 3, 350–371.
- Bloch, Alice, and Milena Chimienti (2011), Irregular Migration in a Globalizing World, in: *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, 34, 8, 1271–1285.
- Bloch, Alice, Leena Kumarappan, and Sonia Mckay (2015), Employer Sanctions: The Impact of Workplace Raids and Fines on Undocumented Migrants and Ethnic Enclave Employers, in: *Critical Social Policy*, 35, 1, 132–151.
- Broeders, Dennis, and Godfried Engbersen (2007), The Fight against Illegal Migration Identification Policies and Immigrants' Counter-strategies, in: *American Behavioral Scientist*, 50, 12, 1592–1609.
- Cabinet Committee for Foreign Workers and Illegal Immigrants (2015), *Kenyataan Media: Mesyuarat Jawatankuasa Kabinet Mengenai Pekerja Asing dan Pendatang Asing Tanpa Izin (JKKPA-PATI) Kali ke-14*, 20 August, online: <www.facebook.com/notes/kementerian-dalam-negeri-kdn/kenyataan-media-mesyuarat-jawatankuasa-kabinet-mengenai-pekerja-asing-dan-pendat/995655767121723/> (20 July 2017).
- Carling, Jørgen, and María Hernández-Carretero (2011), Protecting Europe and Protecting Migrants? Strategies for Managing Unauthorised Migration from Africa, in: *The British Journal of Politics and International Relations*, 13, 1, 42–58.
- Castles, Stephen (2004), The Factors That Make and Unmake Migration Policies, in: *International Migration Review*, 38, 3, 852–884.
- Chan, Adrian (2017), Associations Want Levy Repealed, in: *The Star Online*, 4 January, online: <www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2017/01/04/associations-want-levy-repealed-industry-players-it-will-cost-us-extra-rm5bil-a-year-and-burden-comp/#eZzRiAehvM7tGSrD.99> (20 July 2017).
- Cheng, Nicholas (2017), Move to Postpone EMC Levy Welcomed, in: *The Star Online*, 13 January, online: <www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2017/01/13/move-to-postpone-emc-levy-welcomed-economist-labour-issues-need-to-be-resolved-first/> (20 July 2017).

- Chuah, Bee Kim (2016), New Liability Programme to Make Employers More Responsible for Foreign Workers, in: *New Straits Times Online*, 26 June, online: <www.nst.com.my/news/2016/06/154788/new-liability-programme-make-employers-more-responsible-foreign-workers> (20 July 2017).
- Cornelius, Wayne A. (2005), Controlling ‘Unwanted’ Immigration: Lessons from the United States, 1993–2004, in: *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 31, 4, 775–794.
- Cornelius, Wayne A., and Idean Salehyan (2007), Does Border Enforcement Deter Unauthorized Immigration? The Case of Mexican Migration to the United States of America, in: *Regulation and Governance*, 1, 2, 139–153.
- De Haas, Hein (2008), The Myth of Invasion: The Inconvenient Realities of African Migration to Europe, in: *Third World Quarterly*, 29, 7, 1305–1322.
- Devadason, Evelyn Shyamala, and Chan Wai Meng (2014), Policies and Laws Regulating Migrant Workers in Malaysia: A Critical Appraisal, in: *Journal of Contemporary Asia*, 44, 1, 19–35.
- Elias, Juanita (2010), Transnational Migration, Gender, and Rights: Advocacy and Activism in the Malaysian Context, in: *International Migration*, 48, 6, 44–71.
- Favell, Adrian, and Randall Hansen (2002), Markets against Politics: Migration, EU Enlargement and the Idea of Europe, in: *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 28, 4, 581–601.
- Federation of Malaysia (2017a), *Parliamentary Debates (Hansard): House of Representatives*, 20 March, online: <www.parlimen.gov.my/files/hindex/pdf/DR-20032017.pdf> (30 July 2017).
- Federation of Malaysia (2017b), *Parliamentary Debates (Hansard): House of Representatives*, 24 July, online: <www.parlimen.gov.my/files/hindex/pdf/DR-24072017.pdf> (30 July 2017).
- Federation of Malaysia (2017c), *Parliamentary Debates (Hansard): House of Representatives*, 2 August, online: <www.parlimen.gov.my/files/hindex/pdf/DR-02082017.pdf> (30 July 2017).
- Federation of Malaysia (2016a), *Parliamentary Debates (Hansard): House of Representatives*, 15 March, online: <www.parlimen.gov.my/files/hindex/pdf/DR-15032016.pdf> (30 July 2017).
- Federation of Malaysia (2016b), *Parliamentary Debates (Hansard): House of Representatives*, 17 March, online: <www.parlimen.gov.my/files/hindex/pdf/DR-17032016.pdf> (30 July 2017).

- Federation of Malaysia (2016c), *Parliamentary Debates (Hansard): House of Representatives*, 23 May, online: <www.parlimen.gov.my/files/hindex/pdf/DR-23052016.pdf> (30 July 2017).
- Federation of Malaysia (2016d), *Parliamentary Debates (Hansard): House of Representatives*, 2 November, online: <www.parlimen.gov.my/files/hindex/pdf/DR-02112016.pdf> (30 July 2017).
- Federation of Malaysia (2015), *NKRA against corruption monitor*, *NKRA E-Newsletter 2/2015*, online: <http://newsdata2.bernama.com/newsletter/nkra_v2_2015/pdf/monitor22015.pdf> (30 July 2017).
- Federation of Malaysia (2014), *Parliamentary Debates (Hansard): House of Representatives*, 24 November, online: <www.parlimen.gov.my/files/hindex/pdf/DR-24112014.pdf> (30 July 2017).
- Federation of Malaysia (2012), *Employment Act 1955 (Amendment) 2012*, online: <<http://minimumwages.mohr.gov.my/pdf/Act-265.pdf>> (30 July 2017).
- Federation of Malaysia (2006a), *Immigration Act 1959/63 (Amendment) 2002*, online: <www.agc.gov.my/Akta/Vol.%204/Act%20155.pdf> (10 October 2017).
- Federation of Malaysia (2006b), *Employment (Restriction) Act 1968*, online: <[http://myhos.mohr.gov.my/eAkta/akta_perburuhan/Akta%20Sekatan%20Kerja%201968%20\(Akta%20353\).pdf](http://myhos.mohr.gov.my/eAkta/akta_perburuhan/Akta%20Sekatan%20Kerja%201968%20(Akta%20353).pdf)> (30 July 2017).
- Franck, Anja K. (2014), *Negotiation Borders: Everyday Corruption and Immigration Policing in Malaysia*, paper prepared for ISA, New Orleans, February, online: <<http://web.isanet.org/Web/Conferences/New%20Orleans%202015/Archive/26208621-b906-48aa-bb96-a0924b6fb8e4.pdf>> (30 July 2017).
- Frank, Denis (2014), Changes in Migration Control During The Neoliberal Era: Surveillance And Border Control In Swedish Labour Immigration Policy, in: *Journal of Political Power*, 7, 3, 413–432.
- Free Malaysia Today* (2017), Survey: Employers against Foreign Worker Levy Policy, 7 March, online: <www.freemalaysiatoday.com/category/nation/2017/03/07/survey-employers-against-foreign-worker-levy-policy/> (20 July 2017).
- Free Malaysia Today* (2012), Proposal to Abolish Whipping for Illegals, 17 May, online: <www.freemalaysiatoday.com/category/nation/2012/05/17/proposal-to-abolish-whipping-for-illegals/> (20 July 2017).
- Funk, Marco, Frank McNamara, Romain Pardo, and Norma Rose (2017), *Tackling Irregular Migration through Development – A Flawed Approach?*, Discussion Paper, 22 May, Brussels: European Policy Centre, online: <http://epc.eu/documents/uploads/pub_7693_tacklingirregularmigrationthroughdevelopment.pdf> (30 July 2017).

- Garcés-Mascareñas, Blanca (2015), Revisiting Bordering Practices: Irregular Migration, Borders, and Citizenship in Malaysia, in: *International Political Sociology*, 9, 2, 128–142.
- Garcés-Mascareñas, Blanca (2012), *Labour Migration in Malaysia and Spain: Markets, Citizenship and Rights*, Amsterdam: Amsterdam University Press.
- Goh, Melissa (2017), Malaysia Continues Crackdown on Illegal Migrant Workers Even as Business Cry Foul, in: *Channel News Asia*, 15 July, online: <www.channelnewsasia.com/news/asiapacific/malaysia-continues-crackdown-on-illegal-migrant-workers-even-as-9033668> (20 July 2017).
- Goldstein, Daniel M., and Carolina Alonso-Bejarano (2017), E-Terrify: Securitized Immigration and Biometric Surveillance in the Workplace, in: *Human Organization*, 76, 1, 1–14.
- Gurowitz, Amy (2000), Migrant Rights and Activism in Malaysia: Opportunities and Constraints, in: *The Journal of Asian Studies*, 59, 4, 863–888.
- Jones, Sidney (2000), *Making Money Off Migrants: The Indonesian Exodus to Malaysia*, Hong Kong: Asia 2000 Ltd.
- Kanapathy, Vijayakumari (2008), *Controlling Irregular Migration: The Malaysian Experience*, ILO Asian Regional Programme on Governance of Labour Migration, Bangkok: International Labour Organization, Working Paper Series No. 14.
- Kannan, Hashini Kavishtri (2017), Foreign Worker Levy: Employers Cry Foul over Ruling, in: *New Straits Times*, 1 January, online: <www.nst.com.my/news/2017/01/200923/foreign-worker-levy-employers-cry-foul-over-ruling> (20 July 2017).
- Kassim, Azizah (1997), Illegal Alien Labour in Malaysia: Its Influx, Utilization, and Ramifications, in: *Indonesia and the Malay World*, 25, 71, 50–81.
- Kassim, Azizah, and Ragayah Mat Zin (2011), Irregular Migrants and the Law, in: *Philippine Journal of Development*, 38, 1/2, 85–104.
- Kaur, Amarjit (2014), Managing Labour Migration in Malaysia: Guest Worker Programs and the Regularisation of Irregular Labour Migrants as a Policy Instrument, in: *Asian Studies Review*, 38, 3, 345–366.
- Kobach, Kris W. (2008), Attrition through Enforcement: A Rational Approach to Illegal Immigration, in: *Tulsa Journal of Comparative & International Law*, 15, 2, 155–163.

- Kong, See Hoh (2017a), E-Card a ‘Tricky’ Option, Says MEF, in: *The Sun Daily*, 15 February, online: <www.thesundaily.my/news/2163193> (20 July 2017).
- Kong, See Hoh (2017b), 60% of Illegal Foreign Workers without Permanent Employment, in: *The Sun Daily*, 3 July, online: <www.thesundaily.my/news/2017/07/03/60-illegal-foreign-workers-without-permanent-employment> (20 July 2017).
- Kong, See Hoh (2017c), Blitz on Illegals May Hike Prices, in: *The Sun Daily*, 2 July, online: <www.thesundaily.my/news/2017/07/02/blitz-illegals-may-hike-prices-updated> (20 July 2017).
- Kong, See Hoh (2017d), Immigration Crackdown Causes Labour Shortage, in: *The Sun Daily*, 11 July, online: <www.thesundaily.my/news/2017/07/11/immigration-crackdown-causes-labour-shortage> (20 July 2017).
- Kong, See Hoh (2017e), Employers to Blame for Illegal Foreign Workers Issue: Immigration DG, in: *The Sun Daily*, 6 August, online: <www.thesundaily.my/news/2017/08/06/employers-blame-illegal-foreign-workers-issue-immigration-dg> (25 September 2017).
- Kong, See Hoh (2016), Immigration Dept Cracks the Whip, Assets of those Hiring Illegal Workers to be Frozen, in: *The Sun Daily*, 29 December, online: <www.thesundaily.my/news/2111645> (20 July 2017).
- Krikorian, Mark (2005), *Downsizing Illegal Immigration: A Strategy of Attrition through Enforcement*, Washington, DC: Center for Immigration Studies, online: <<https://cis.org/Downsizing-Illegal-Immigration>> (30 July 2017).
- Lee, Hooi Boon (2017), Mustafar Ali: No Compromise in Going after Errant Employers, in: *The Sun Daily*, 23 September, online: <www.thesundaily.my/news/2017/09/24/mustafar-ali-no-compromise-going-after-errant-employers> (25 September 2017).
- LoBreglio, Kiera (2012), The Border Security and Immigration Improvement Act: A Modern Solution to a Historic Problem, in: *St. John's Law Review*, 78, 3, 933–964.
- Majib, Noorsila (2017), 146,876 Illegal Immigrants Detained in Nationwide Crackdown since 2014: Immigration Dept, in: *New Straits Times*, 10 January, online: <www.nst.com.my/news/2017/01/203302/146876-illegal-immigrants-detained-nationwide-crackdown-2014-immigration-dept> (20 July 2017).
- Malay Mail Online* (2016), Firms Question Immigration’s Authority to Freeze Assets over Illegal Hires, 15 September, online: <www.the>

- malaymailonline.com/malaysia/article/firms-question-immigrations-authority-to-freeze-assets-over-illegal-hires> (20 July 2017).
- Malaysia Kini* (2017), Immigration Boss: Errant Employers Face the Whip and Jail, 11 July, online: <www.malaysiakini.com/news/388221> (20 July 2017).
- Malaysia Kini* (2016), DPM: Bosses, Not Workers Have to Pay Foreign Worker Levy from Jan 1, 31 December, online: <www.malaysiakini.com/news/367760> (20 July 2017).
- Maria, Stephanie Sta (2011), Caning: Deterrent or Abuse?, in: *Free Malaysia Today*, 27 October, online: <www.freemalaysiatoday.com/category/nation/2011/10/27/caning-deterrent-or-abuse/> (20 July 2017).
- Ministry of Defence (2013), *National Blue Ocean Strategy: Initiatives undertaken by MINDEF and Armed Forces*, Kuala Lumpur: Malaysian Institute of Defense and Security (MIDAS).
- Mohd, Hariz (2015), Stricter Penalties for Employers Who Hire Illegal Immigrants, in: *New Straits Times*, 25 February, online: <www.nst.com.my/news/2015/09/stricter-penalties-employers-who-hire-illegal-immigrants> (20 July 2017).
- Mohsen, Amar Shah (2017), Immigration Dept Shoots Down Indonesia's Request to Extend E-Card Programme, in: *The Sun Daily*, 11 July, online: <www.thesundaily.my/news/2017/07/11/immigration-dept-shoots-down-indonesias-request-extend-e-card-programme> (20 July 2017).
- Musa, Razali (2016), Nur Jazlan: Strict Liability Programme for Employers of Foreign Workers, in: *The Star Online*, 26 June, online: <www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2016/06/26/employers-to-be-more-responsible-for-foreign-workers-with-strict-liability-programme/#1vzqpb1ggsgz9YtX.99> (20 July 2017).
- Nah, Alice M. (2012), Globalisation, Sovereignty, and Immigration Control: The Hierarchy of Rights for Migrant Workers in Malaysia, in: *Asian Journal of Social Science*, 40, 4, 486–508.
- Nesadurai, Helen E. S. (2013), Malaysia's Conflict with the Philippines and Indonesia over Labour Migration: Economic Security, Interdependence and Conflict Trajectories, in: *The Pacific Review*, 26, 1, 89–113.
- Nik Anis, Mazwin (2016), No Reduction in Registration Fee under Rehiring Programme, in: *The Star Online*, 2 March, online: <www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2016/03/02/no-reduction-in-registration-fee-under-rehiring-programme/#3GQY7hLZ1zYMYecK.99> (20 July 2017).

- Ragananthini, V. (2017), Days of 'Cheap' Foreign Labour over for Builders, in: *The Sun Daily*, 30 July, online: <www.thesundaily.my/news/2017/07/30/days-cheap-foreign-labour-over-builders> (25 September 2017).
- Rahim, Rahimy, Nicholas Cheng, Jastin Ahmad Tarmizi, Mohd Farhaan Shah, Royce Tan, Tan Sin Chow, Embun Majid, and Martin Carvalho (2013), Illegals Play Hide-And-Seek during Biggest Operation, in: *The Star Online*, 2 September, online: <www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2013/09/02/illegals-play-hideandseek/> (20 July 2017).
- Raj, Reena (2017), New Immigration Director-General Aims to Bring Integrity Back to Dept, in: *Malay Mail Online*, 10 January, online: <www.themalaymailonline.com/malaysia/article/new-immigration-director-general-aims-to-bring-integrity-back-to-dept#xHblu0rsSpbqKPOb.99> (20 July 2017).
- Ramendran, Charles (2014), Ops 6P Sepadu: Immigration to Raid Homes, Office from Jan 21, in: *The Sun Daily*, 12 January, online: <www.thesundaily.my/news/928133> (20 July 2017).
- Rocha, Rene R., D. P. Hawes, A. H. Fryar, and D. Robert (2014), Policy Climates, Enforcement Rates, and Migrant Behavior: Is Self-Deportation a Viable Immigration Policy?, in: *Policy Studies Journal*, 42, 1, 79–100.
- Rodzi, Nadirah H. (2017), RM25mil in Assets Frozen in Bid to Weed out Employers of Illegals, in: *The Star Online*, 5 April, online: <www.the-star.com.my/news/nation/2017/04/05/rm25mil-in-assets-frozen-in-bid-to-weed-out-employers-of-illegals/#YdmaEfWxdzP3rpLV.99> (20 July 2017).
- Shah, Aliza (2016a), Immigration Not Handling Issue with Kid Gloves, in: *New Straits Times*, 24 February, online: <www.nst.com.my/news/2016/02/129237/immigration-not-handling-issue-kid-gloves> (20 July 2017).
- Shah, Aliza (2016b), Employers of Illegal Workers to Get the Rotan, in: *New Straits Times*, 12 March, online: <www.nst.com.my/news/2016/03/132284/employers-illegal-workers-get-rotan> (20 July 2017).
- Sivanandam, Hemananthani, and Royce Tan (2016), Freezing Our Assets Will only Dampen the Economy, Say SMEs, in: *The Star Online*, 14 September, online: <www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2016/09/14/freezing-our-assets-will-only-dampen-the-economy-say-smes/#Xw15zTc403imAOei.99> (20 July 2017).
- The Malaysian Insider* (2014), Immigration Department Promises 'No More Illegal Immigrants by 2020', 4 December, online: <www.themalaysianinsider.com/malaysia/article/immigration-department-pro>

- mises-no-more-illegal-immigrants-by-2020-bernama#sthash.Si6deiM8.dpuf> (20 July 2017).
- The Star Online* (2017), RM100,000 Maximum Fine Proposed for Employers Who Hire Illegals, 12 January, online: <www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2017/01/12/stiffer-penalty-for-hiring-illegals/#6KFDWaXLiYf6GFUD.99> (20 July 2017).
- The Star Online* (2016), Employers: All Will Lose under Immigration Assets Freeze Plan, 15 September, online: <www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2016/09/15/all-will-lose-under-immigration-freeze-assets-plan-says-employers/#HITtTPEq2EDtAm3.99> (20 July 2017).
- The Star Online* (2009), Submit Thumbprints of Foreign Workers, Contractors Urged, 16 October, online: <www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2009/10/16/submit-thumbprints-of-foreign-workers-contractors-urged/#MuftCdLPhZ2zPdGH.99> (20 July 2017).
- The Sun Daily* (2017a), Bangladeshi Expats Urge Govt to Help Illegal Migrants Caught in Crackdown, 11 July, online: <www.thesundaily.my/news/2017/07/11/bangladeshi-expats-urge-govt-help-illegal-migrants-caught-crackdown> (20 July 2017).
- The Sun Daily* (2017b), Concerns in Nepal as M'sia Cracks Down on Illegal Migrant Workers, 3 July, online: <www.thesundaily.my/news/2017/07/03/concerns-nepal-m%E2%80%99sia-cracks-down-illegal-migrant-workers> (20 July 2017).
- The Sun Daily* (2017c), Foreign Governments Told to Respect Malaysia's Action on Illegal Immigrants, 12 July, online: <www.thesundaily.my/news/2017/07/13/foreign-governments-told-respect-malaysias-action-illegal-immigrants> (20 July 2017).
- The Sun Daily* (2017d), Immigration Begins Massive Ops to Flush out Illegals, 2 July, online: <www.thesundaily.my/news/2017/07/02/immigration-begins-massive-ops-flush-out-illegals> (20 July 2017).
- The Sun Daily* (2017e), Surrender or Face Fine and Jail, Foreign Workers Told, 6 July, online: <www.thesundaily.my/news/2017/07/06/surrender-or-face-fine-and-jail-foreign-workers-told> (20 July 2017).
- Vaughan, Jessica (2006), *Attrition through Enforcement: A Cost-Effective Strategy to Shrink the Illegal Population*, Washington, DC: Center for Immigration Studies.
- Van Schendel, Willem (2005), Spaces of Engagement: How Borderlands, Illegal Flows, and Territorial States Interlock, in: W. van Schendel and I. Abraham (eds), *Illicit Flows and Criminal Things: States, Borders, and the Other Side of Globalization*, Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 38–68.

- Waslin, Michele (2012), *Discrediting Self-Deportation as Immigration Policy: Why an Attrition through Enforcement Strategy Makes Life Difficult for Everyone*, Washington: Immigration Policy Center.
- Yeong, Eva (2017), MyEG's MyHom to Generate Revenue by End-2018, in: *The Sun Daily*, 12 July, online: <www.thesundaily.my/news/2017/07/13/myegs-myhom-generate-revenue-end-2018> (20 July 2017).